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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, August 10, 2011
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, August 10, 2011, at 9:31 a.m. in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Don Redman.
In Attendance:  Council Members Don Redman (Chair), John Crescimbeni (Vice Chair); Commissioners Gary L, Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Caryn E. Carreiro, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Drs. Quinton White and Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Terra Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management Programming, Recreation & Community Services Department; Charles Parks; Carlton Higginbotham, Duval Soil & Water Conservation District; Charles Hubsch, Environmental Engineer/Scientist, Environmental & Compliance Department; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; David Kaufman, JaxPort; Ralph Hodges, Sierra Club; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Mr. John Nooney; Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes of the June 15, 2011 meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.

In Legislative Items, the Commission considered ORD 2011-477, Approp $5,000 from Fla Inland Navigation Dist (FIND) for Litter Prevention & Education Progs for Keep America Beautiful Affiliates; Auth Agreemt with FIND to Implement Litter Prevention & Education Progs (McCain)(Req of Mayor).  Vivian Harrell, Environmental Programs Coordinator, Environmental & Compliance Department, explained the bill.  She indicated that a clean-up event would be taking place on Saturday, September 17th, from 9:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m., in the Heritage Road area along the St. Johns River.  Council Member raised the question of using FIND funding for a clean-up program.  By a vote of 10-0, the Commission voted to recommend approval of ORD 2011-477.
In the monthly St. Johns River Status Report/Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. White indicated that we are seeing a decrease in the number of manatees as daylight gets shorter and shorter.  The manatees know that the shorter days mean that the water will get cooler; the manatees, in turn, commence their migration southward.  Dr. White noted that the lack of rainfall had resulted in a high level of salinity in the river.  The lack of rain also meant that there was no significant algae bloom on the river; the particular algae bloom that we have encountered in the St. Johns River and its waterways cannot tolerate the salinity.  Expected rain will reduce the level of salinity in the river.   The dolphin research (in the river) continues; the high mortality rate of dolphins last year caught the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration’s attention.  Jacksonville University and others are working with the National Oceanic & Atmospheric Administration.  The first dolphin census in the river will commence August 2nd.  The participants include Jacksonville University, the University of North Florida, the St. Johns River Water Management District and NOAA.  The massive survey will ascertain the number of dolphins living in the St. Johns River, where they are in the river and what they are doing.  It is believed that 190 dolphins are living in the river periodically.  It is not known what has been causing the high mortality rate.
Dr. Pinto said that a recent flight indicated that the number of manatees in the river is decreasing.   In May, the number of manatees sighted was 140; that was down to 92 in June and down to 72 in July.   Choppy waters caused by weather makes it difficult to see manatees in the river (from the air).  Commissioner Anderson asked if the dolphin population in the river interacted with the dolphin population in the ocean.  Dr. White replied that that was the kind of information that the dolphin study was trying to determine.  The study has commenced tracking and identifying dolphins by their fins.

In new business, Commissioner Scott Shine moved (with Council Member John Crescimbeni seconding) that Commissioner Fred Engness be removed from the Commission because of his poor attendance record, in accordance with Chapter 50 of the Ordinance Code.  By a unanimous (10-0) vote, the Commission voted to declare a vacancy.

On another new business matter, Council Member Crescimbeni announced that he had received an e-mail from a constituent that concerned fishing, netting and shrimping from docks at Metropolitan Park.  He asked Waterways Coordinator, Captain Jim Suber, if he had been aware of this.  Captain Suber indicated that he was aware of the constituent’s complaint, that it was a valid complaint and that he had been working with the Deputy Director of the Recreation & Community Services Department and the constituent to resolve the issues.  Captain Suber, who is also the City’s Dock Master, will update the Commission on the status of the issues at the next meeting of the Commission.
Commissioner Pringle inquired as to what was the nature of the complaint raised.  The Chair indicated the Council Members had been contacted by the constituent regarding the complaint and asked Captain Suber to explain what the nature of the complaint was.  It was the Chair’s understanding that people were shrimping off the docks and hurling nets that resulted in problems with the boaters at Metropolitan Park.  Captain Suber said that, in essence, that was the crux of the problem.  Shrimping and fishing are allowed on two of the docks at the marina.  Problems surface when the shrimp season begins and there are conflicts with boaters.  One of the boaters complained that people shrimping and fishing tell the boaters that the area of the marina is closed to boaters while people were shrimping.  One of the shrimpers identified himself as the dock master.  There were other problems and complaints, as well.  Captain Suber indicated that the park’s docks and marina were attracted a number of fishermen and shrimpers, that it was popular; he hoped to resolve the matter so that both the fishing and boating can both thrive at the park.
Mr. Charles Parks, a boater, related his own experiences at the park with encounters with the shrimpers and fishermen.   He indicated that some were courteous and cooperative, others were contentious.  Mr. Parks indicated that there were occasions when the police had to be called.  Mr. Parks felt that the problems were rooted in the ordinances that were enacted that were supposed to regulate activity at the marina.  Captain Suber assured the Chair and the Commission that efforts were continuing to resolve the issues to everyone’s satisfaction.

Continuing New Business items, Commissioner Anderson raised concerns that the people who use the river and the waterways for canoeing and kayaking have regarding access to the waterways for launching and retrieving kayaks and canoes.  Commissioner Anderson felt that the issue merited review by FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) and that he would be conducting a meeting of the Commission’s FIND Subcommittee to address the issue.  That there was a need for greater access to the waterways for kayakers and canoeists constituted a discussion on possible FIND resources for remedies.
Commissioner Burnett went back to the Metro Park shrimping issue.  He asked Captain Suber if signage clearly indicating what the rules were would be helpful.  Captain Suber indicated that the problems was not signage, that there were ample signs in the area advising the fishermen and shrimpers what areas were off limits and when and where they could operate (e.g., the pump out station and water taxi stations were off limits).  The problem was that even with the efforts of the Sheriff’s Office’s Marine Unit, enforcement of the rules was difficult when JSO was not present, particularly at night.  It was in the late evening hours when rules and regulations were being ignored and conflicts surfaced.

A second issue that Commissioner Burnett raised was dockage at the Riverside Arts Festival (Fuller Warren Bridge).  It was his understanding that the dock was closed except on Saturdays for patrons of the Arts Festival.  Commissioner Burnett felt that the dock should be open on Sundays, as well, particularly in light of the impending opening of the football season.  Boaters should have the opportunity to dock at the Riverside Arts Festival docking area on Sundays, as well.  Captain Suber said that the Saturday rule was in the agreement that the City had with the property owner of the docking site.  Moreover, the Saturday arrangement was in the permitting understanding with the Florida Fish & Wildlife Commission and the Army Corps of Engineers who issued the permit for the dock.  Commissioner Burnett wanted to know how we might go about changing or amending existing agreements so as to allow access to the docks on Sundays.  Captain Suber indicated that since the agreements were between the Jacksonville Economic Development Commission and the property owner, we would have to approach JEDC.  The Chair announced that he would follow up on this.

In Old Business, Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson apprised the Commission on the issue of mooring fields that the Commission has periodically discussed and considered.  She cited an article that Dr. White brought to her attention on problems in Miami between property owners and boaters that were moored.  

Captain Suber announced that FIND funding had been approved to fund the engineering study for the Ortega River mooring fields to address the issue of derelict vessels in the river.

In Public Comments, John Nooney commented on legislation recently considered by the Council.  Mr. Nooney felt that Ordinance 2011-239, closing and abandoning Heritage Road, ought to have been assigned to the Waterways Commission at the outset.  The Council subsequently enacted the bill, though the Commission had voted not to recommend approval.  Mr. Nooney saw problems in Ordinance 2011-364, a long-term lease agreement for the Riverside Arts Festival.  In addition, Mr. Nooney remarked on the need for pocket parks and pocket piers.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:17 a.m.
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